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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

October 17, 2013
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair),  Chuck Arnold, Shannon Blankinship, Elaine Brown, Giselle Carson, Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Tony Hill, Betty Holzendorf, Bill Mason, Michael Munz, Opio Sokoni, Dwain Senterfitt, Kerri Stewart
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force staff; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:12 and members introduced themselves. The town hall meeting schedule was distributed and discussed; members were asked to confirm their ability to attend when scheduled. One member will need to run each of the meetings as a chair. Members were encouraged to publicize the meetings as widely as possible.

Ms. Boyer reviewed the highlights of the October 10 meeting.
Today’s meeting includes several speakers who could not attend earlier panel discussions. Several additional speakers have been added to today’s agenda to discuss the City’s economic development practices and performance.  The task force will not be meeting on October 31st and a special City Council meeting has been scheduled on November 7th in the Council Chamber to discuss a lease amendment to the Jacksonville Jaguars lease for EverBank Field, so the Task Force will either be relocated to another room or cancelled.  That decision will be made later.
Clerk of the Courts Ronnie Fussell
The clerk’s office has both county and state functions and operates as a profit center for the City in most years.  80% of the clerk’s budget relates to state functions and only 20% to the county.  In most counties the clerk is also the county comptroller (chief financial officer), but not in Jacksonville, which is unique because of its consolidated form of government.  The clerk’s office uses Jacksonville’s central services where possible, including the Office of General Counsel, procurement (split with state procurement process at the clerk’s option), fleet management, human resources (shared function), public buildings and information technology (some specialized functions are done in-house for court-related functions). The Clerk’s office has lost several of its information technology personnel because the pay rate is not competitive with the market. City ITD mostly provides the telephone and internet service; since their computers were purchased with state funds they maintain those in-house and are not charged ITD’s per-device charge for those.
In response to a question from Chuck Arnold about potential improvements to the relationship between the Clerk’s office and the City, Mr. Fussell did not have specific recommendations to make at this time. In response to a question from Ms. Boyer, Mr. Fussell stated that any year-end fund balance of city-appropriated funding reverts to the City’s General Fund. He is interested in the possibility of creating a fund balance account for the office to save excess funds in some years in order to cushion shortages in other years. Mr. Fussell stated that his office has considerable interaction with the Sheriff’s Office and the Fire and Rescue Department on security and safety issues. In response to a question from Tony Hill about filling the numerous vacancies in the staff, Mr. Fussell indicated that the City Employee Services Department is working on developing testing to fill those positions. Ms. Boyer stated that the Employee Services Department has several vacancies in top leadership positions which may account for the difficulty in getting testing and other functions done in a timely manner. Mr. Hill relayed complaints he’s heard from courthouse employees regarding the parking situation. In response to a question from Kay Ehas, Mr. Fussell said that he strongly believes that the Clerk should remain an elected office for accountability to the public.
In response to a question from Michael Munz about potential improvements to consolidation, Mr. Fussell was very favorable about consolidation in general but suggested several possible improvements in areas like central services and the powers of the General Counsel. Overall the government works well and is envied by other jurisdictions in Florida. In response to a question from Chuck Arnold about term limits, Mr. Fussell indicated his support because that’s what the voters wanted.  He responded to a question from Betty Holzendorf by saying that he believes 12 years would be more appropriate for all elected officials.

Jacksonville Public Library
Barbara Gubbin, Director of the Jacksonville Public Library and Guy Anderson of the Library Board

Ms. Gubbin stated that one clear benefit of consolidation was the great improvement of the library system produced by the large, countywide system we now enjoy.  The consolidated form is problematic, however, in some areas of operations.  The library is governed by a 12-member board appointed by the Mayor, along with 2 ex officio City Council representatives and one School Board representative. Central Services represents approximately 40% of the library’s budget and those costs are largely uncontrollable and are dictated by the providing departments. The budget preparation process is problematic when the City’s instructions about budget levels increase and decrease throughout the process.  The budget is not finalized until a few days before the start of the fiscal year, so long-range planning is very difficult if not impossible. The library returns any excess revenues at year-end to the General Fund, but would like to be able to retain those excess funds for capital improvements.  Ms. Gubbin said that the City has left millions of dollars on the table because of the way it bid its telecommunications services, not taking advantage of the “e-rate” authorized by the federal government for educational institutions until the last fiscal year. The Library Foundation has been relatively inactive in recent years.  The funding it raises is not intended to supplant City funding for everyday operations; it is supposed to be for enhancements. She believes the library is not partnering as well as it could with other City departments because the City’s department heads don’t get together for meetings on a regular basis.  The library has a good relationship with the entities it deals with on a regular basis (Public Buildings, ITD), but doesn’t interact at all with most departments.
Ms. Gubbin cited a JCCI study in 2010 which said that the current governmental structure of the library is preventing the library from meeting its full potential and serving the community as well as it could.  The library system commissioned a capacity study that reported how improvements could be made and how the current central services system is detrimental to library operations.  Since the Better Jacksonville Plan libraries were completed in 2005 the library’s budgets for personnel and materials have been substantially reduced, and that has led to the current citizen effort to have a straw ballot referendum put on the 2014 general election ballot to gauge the public’s support for the creation of a special taxing district for the library. 
The library has tried and failed to have IT employee classifications assigned to the library to handle their very large, specialized computer needs.  They have librarians performing IT functions which is not ideal.  The library’s central services costs have doubled in the last 6 years and are largely uncontrollable. The percentage of the library’s budget that is actually controllable by the Library Board has fallen from over 80% to just over 60% in the last several years.  The library system, like other public-facing departments, has no direct input into what centralized services cost and what service level is provided. For example, ITD has never been able to produce an on-line payment mechanism for fines and fees, so the library is buying an off-the-shelf system with its own resources to serve the customers.  Two libraries still don’t have fiber optic internet connections which make the computers run very slowly, but ITD can’t fund the upgrades needed. The library is also very disappointed with the level of Public Buildings maintenance and repairs and the apparent lack of planning, prioritization and funding on the part of the Public Works Department for library facilities. Ms. Gubbin urged better communication among the City departments to understand and coordinate everyone’s long range plans and needs.
With regard to library services, consolidation was a great benefit to the county, which previously had no library service at all.  Since the Better Jacksonville Plan and its new branches in suburban areas, however, the urban core libraries have suffered by comparison because of the distribution of resources and the age and condition of the facilities.  There is no library on the fast-growing Northside, and no place for the library at the table when the CIP is developed annually. The library system develops its own written tests for employee positions because it doesn’t want to wait for the Employee Services Department to get to it.  Elaine Brown felt that the library should be allowed to keep its fine and fee revenue rather than have it deposited into the General Fund; that would be a $1 million source of revenue for the library to do its work.  In response to a question from Tony Hill, Ms. Gubbin explained the initiative for an independent library taxing district.  A straw ballot will be held on the 2014 ballot and the results, if positive, could lead to a request for a J-bill to create a district subject to another voter referendum approval.  It is anticipated that the district would be run by a small board appointed by the Mayor, City Council and an ex officio representative of the School Board. The district could contract for its services with the city or with private contractors.  Bill Mason noted that he visited the downtown Main Library recently and found it filled with homeless persons from Hemming Plaza, which does not make for a good impression.  Ms. Gubbin explained the problem with getting high speed internet service to under-served libraries in response to a question from Paul Tutwiler and outlined the basics of the library district proposal in response to a question from Betty Holzendorf.
City Economic Development Incentives and Economic Growth
Paul Crawford – Office of Economic Development; Jack Haley – JAXUSA Partnership

Mr. Crawford stated that the City OED and JAXUSA Partnership are true partners in the economic development process, along with the state’s economic development programs.  Each agency takes the lead where appropriate and coordinates with the other agencies as necessary.  Key economic recruiting factors include the qualifications of the workforce (education, skills, availability, pay rate, etc.); buildings and infrastructure availability; and operating costs (tax rate, electric and utility rates, etc.).  Mr. Haley explained that the sorting criteria vary widely from company to company depending on their business – some care more about electricity rates, some care more about availability of particular kinds of workers, some care more about land availability, etc.  Incentives are used to ameliorate potential shortcomings and overcome limitations. States set the basic rules for what kinds of incentives are offered in their state, both at the state and the local level. Most incentives in Jacksonville are state programs (QTI), are performance-based (paid out only after jobs are created or capital investment made), and are primarily state-funded (usually 80% state, 20% local match). Incentives are not provided solely for maintaining existing jobs. The City offers REV (Recapture Enhanced Value) grants based on a percentage of the property taxes paid on the new or expanded capital development. The Governor also has a Quick Action Closing Fund that he can use to help seal a deal with a desirable project. The City is required to provide a 50% match to Quick Action Closing Fund projects and the REV grant is used for that purpose.  Ms. Boyer noted that the incentive landscape is changing somewhat due to increases in companies leasing existing vacant space rather than building new buildings and purchasing computers and software that are obsolete in a few years as their production equipment rather than purchasing heavy manufacturing equipment.
Other important factors in site selection are the quality of the local K-12 education system and colleges, community vitality, and housing opportunities for both rank and file employees and corporate management. Mr. Haley said that corporations make their decisions primarily on business reasons that will make the company profitable and successful in the long term. Factors such as incentives and quality of life are well down the line behind workforce availability, cost of doing business, infrastructure, land and building availability and cost, etc. Jacksonville has great resources in its building availability, developable land, and a growing workforce.
In response to a question from Michael Munz about reactive vs. proactive recruiting, Mr. Crawford noted that the City’s budget for economic development has declined substantially over the last 5-8 years, so the ability to actively recruit has declined. Mr. Haley said there is some perception that the City Council may not be as receptive as others in Florida to economic incentive deals, posing more pointed and challenging questions to prospects than they experience in other places. Mr. Haley noted that JAXUSA Partnership’s recruiting budget is also substantially less than it was 8-10 years ago. He distributed statistics showing that Jacksonville is doing fairly well relative to other major Florida cities with regard to job growth and unemployment rates.  In response to a question from Dwain Senterfitt about the advantages or disadvantages of consolidation, Mr. Crawford said that it is a great advantage in terms of centralization of response and decision making unlike in other areas where a company must deal with a county and one or more cities as well as a chamber of commerce.  Mr. Haley believes that consolidation offers a generally lower cost of government, but that there are opportunities for improvement in efficiency of processing potential deals and reducing the time to reach a final decision.  
In response to a question from Paul Tutwiler about how quality of life factors in, Mr. Haley said that it varies depending on the company and the sort of operation they’re planning to open, but overall it falls well below other business-related issues. Quality of life issues are a matter of perception, and depend on what company executives want, how long they’re in Jacksonville on site visits and how in-depth they research the city.  We have some problem areas (crime rate, quality of public services) but also great assets (the beaches, the St. Johns River, great residential options, activities such as the Players Championship, Gator Bowl, Jaguars).
Ms. Boyer explained the context of an article published on the Jacksonville Business Journal web site that quoted Governor Rick Scott as saying that Jacksonville lagged other Florida cities in economic development because the city was less aggressive than other areas. She discussed the fact that she was told that in other cities the city council members are more actively involved in identifying and recruiting potential business clients and she has not been asked to do that in her role as a council member.  That may account for the perception that some portions of the city government are not as engaged as in other places.
The group still desires to hear from Ted Carter, the Director of the Office of Economic Development and Jerry Mallott, Executive Director of the JAXUSA Partnership at a meeting in November.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:25
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 10.17.13
3:00 p.m.
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